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The rail VAR meeting was held 
near Franklin in Pendleton 
County, West Virginia. Not 
suprisingly, a meeting of 200 

cavers attracted some amount of 
interest flom the local population. 
The following week the Pendleton 

Times, the county's weekly 
newspaper, featured this article 
on page 1. It is from the October 
24, 1996 edition of the Times and 
is reproduced with permission. 

Cavers Rally at Reunion Grounds 

Some 200 cavers congregated at 

Thorn Spring Park this past week­
end despite cold fall weather. During 
the weekend they visited eight of the 
county's caves, picked rocks that had 
been left by the flood from Ruth 
Propst's field, feasted on a spaghetti 
dinner catered by Dwayne Propst, 
and held a business meeting. 

Most of the visiting cavers are mem­
bers of the Virginia Area Region of 
the National Speleological Society 
(NSS). The Virginia Area includes 
Virginia, West Virginia, and Wash­
ington, D.C. and parts of Maryland, 
North Carolina, and Tennessee. The 
group gathers each fall and spring at 
various locations to cave, work on 
volunteer projects, hold a business 
meeting, and socialize with one nn­
other. Business meeting generally 
focus on upcoming volunteer projects 
and caving trips, CUlTent political 
policy, conservation topics, and po­
tential resource grants for conserva­
tion projects. 

"The crowd here is very diverse," 
said Alex Sproul, who has been an 
active caver for 40 years. "Everyone 
from Ph.D. hydrologists to conserva­
tionists to sports enthusiasts to res­
cue teams are here this weekend. 
And despite the .diversity, we are all 
a big family that takes care of one 
another.­

The diverse group ofmenibers has 
joined the NSS because they have an 
interest in the exploration, study, and 
conservation of caves. According to 
the NSS Policy for Cave Conserva­
tion, the NSS believes that cave!! have 
unique scientific, recreational, and 
scenic values that are endangered by 

both carelessness and intentional 
vandalism. The caves' values, once 
gone, cannot be recovered. Responsi­
bility for protecting caves must be 
assumed by those who study and enŐ 
joy them. 

Responsibility may be an interlock­
ing thread between cavers not only 
for safety while caving but out of the 
cave as well. Mike Artz of Woodstock, 
VA, said, "These are the best people I 
ever expect to meet. They are respon­
sible, reliable, and I would trust my 

. life to any of them." 
Sproul, joined by his wife, Drury, 

and Artz set up tents for the weekend 
from which they peddle caving gear. 
Drury noted őhy she has especially 
appreciated the sport. "It is a tradi­
tionally male sport that has found a 
way to fairly consistently accept fe­
males. And although my body won't 
let me cave anymore, I very much 
enjoyed it while I was able nnd still 
enjoy coming to these functions: she 
said. 

The Sprouls noted that cavers take 
part in many volunteer efforts. "We 
are always willing to help owners 
preserve caves. And frequently cavers 
arc consulted by the Environmental 
Protecteion Agency before a major 
construction job because they want to 
know what exists underground. We 
also work with The Nature Conser­
vancy; once they acquire a cave, we 
will often help manage it through 
volunteer efforts." 

For additional information about 
caving or joining a NSS club, write 
the National Speleological Society, 
Cave Avenue, Huntsville, Alabama 
35810 or call (205)852-1300. 
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Regional Calendar 

Feb. 22 Cleanup trip in Whitings Neck Cave (a 

popular novice cave in the Eastern 
Panhandle of WV that accumulates lots of 
graffiti & trash). Tri-State Grotto is 
running monthly cleanup trips to try to get 
ahead of the problem. Contact 1. C. Fisher 

(304-258-4974) for info. 

Mar. 9 Cleanup trip in 3-D Maze Cave, south 
of Harrisonburg, VA. Help DC Grotto 
clean up this popular cave. Contact 
Pauline Apling(703-370-4257) for info. 

Mar. 22 Cleanup trip in Whitings Neck Cave 
(see Feb. 22 entry). 

Mar. 28-30 Grand Caverns Restoration Project. 
Help restore Grand Caverns, south of 
Harrisonburg, VA. See additional 
information in this issue 

Apr. 25-27 Spring VAR meeting at the RASS field 
station in Bath County, VA. See 
additional information in this issue. 

June 23-27 1997 NSS Convention in Sullivan, MO 

Aug. 28-Sep. 1 Old Timers Reunion, Daily, WV. 

Oct. ? 

You must be a TRA member to attend. 
Contact Bill Bussey (919-403-7275) for 
info. 

Fall VAR meeting at Cumberland Valley 
Historical Park, Lee County, VA, hosted 
by Pine Mountain Grotto. (scheduled for 
2nd or 3rd weekend in October). 
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Fall VAR 

by Ted Kayes 

Enroute to the Virginia Area Region 
(V AR) fall gathering at the Thorn 
Springs Campground, I took route 33 
west from Harrisonburg. As I crossed 
over the mountains near the West 
Virginia line, little snow flakes � 
landing on the windshield. Snow ill 
October is a little unusual, but it was 
a good introduction to the weekend's 
weather. 

The host organization . was the 
Potomac Speleological Club (PSC) 
and there was a good turnout from all 
over the region. Total attendance was 
just over 200, despite temperatures in 
the 40's, 25 to 30 mph winds and 
intennittent rain all day Saturday. 
The majority of the attendees went 
caving (wanner than above ground) 
and quite a few visited more than one 
cave. There are half a dozen caves 
within walking distance of the 
campground, and probably more than 
100 within a thirty minute drive. 
Pendleton County has a lot of caves, 
many small, a few large (including 
School House and Hellhole), and is 
where I started caving. 

PSC organized it well .. There were 
signs on the major roads for those new 
to the area. Registration was 

organized and convenient. 
Registration was only $12, but it did 
not include camping, which is 
unusual. Dinner was spaghetti, salad 
and dessert (brownies with lots of 
chocolate). Fortunately the pavilion 
was enclosed and there was a roaring 
fire. Following dinner there were kegs 
of adult beverages and plenty of soft 
drinks. 

The after dinner speakers were 
excellent. The featured speaker was 
Craig StillIer, Wild Life Biologist for 
the WV Department of Natural 
Resources. He spoke about the bats 
of WV, and had a variety of 
interesting slides. He primarily 
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focused on two endangered species of 
bats the Indiana Myotis and the 
Vir� Big Eared. The second 
speaker, Ed Devine, was equally 
interesting and spoke on Hellhole, a 
great WV cave that most attőndees 
have never had the opporturuty to 
visit. If the quarry folks have their 
way, very few additional cavers are 
likely to have the opportunity. Both 
speakers had excellent slides to 
accompany their presentations. 

Following the speakers, an interesting 
device was set up that pennitted 
people to learn how small a space they 
could pass through. TIle device was 
about four feet long, and some slender 
folks went through at 7 112 inches. I 
would have been interested to try, but 
did not care to ask them to start me at 
10 inches. 

Sunday morning it was still cool and 
windy, but no rain. The VAR 
business meeting took place in the 
pavilion. Ted Andrus, the Region 
chairman, was unable to attend due to 
his father's illness. There was the 
nonnal sort of business. VAR voted 
$350 to Project Underground to caver 
Andy Reeder's attendance at PU 
Facilitator's seminar in November. 
Andy announced a conservation 
project, the Grand Caverns 
Restoration Project for March 28-30, 
1997. This is a month before Spring 
VAR, and would be a good 
conservation activity for RASS. TIle 
work will be in Grand Caverns and 
Fountain Cave. There will be dinner 
and beverages, and free camping at 
nearby Natural Chinmeys. These are 
among the closest caves to Richmond. 
RASS members have helped out there 
before and it sounds like a great 
spring project! 

Concern was expressed about the 
amount of cave-for-pay traffic in 
PaA1:on's Cave, and an increased level 
of vandalism. Sharpe's Cave was said 
to be for sale, but there was very little 
interest. The ownership situation with 
Organ Cave is apparently no closer to _ 
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being resolved and, the cornrnercial 
entrance is closed for at least the rest 
of the year. There was a suggestion 
that the cave will eventually be 
auctioned, but no guess as to when 
that might be. I announced that 
RASS would host the Spring V AR at 
the Field Station in Bath County 
(April 25-27, 1997). The incumbent 
officers were all re-elected. 

(reprinted from the November, 1996 
issue of the RASS Register (the 
newsletter of the Richmond Area 
Speleological Society) 

Sinnett Cave 

Cleaned during Fall 


VAR 


By Pauline Apling 

During the Fall VAR meeting a lot 
of cavers took the time to help clean 
Sinnett Cave and to help the cave 
owners remove flood debris from 
their fields. We would like to thank 
all those who helped with these 
projects (in random order): 

Matt Cox, Don Anderson, Nancy 
Crossed, Sam Crossed, Pauline 
Apling, Nancy Hafkin, Jacob 
Hafkin Josh Hafkin, Sonja Os­
trande;, Larry Ostrander, Nana 
Brenner, Duane Thompson, Devin 
Kouts, Weasel, Bob Baumgardner, 
Ken Wallace, Monty Schmidt, 
Mark Haddad, Gen Schuler, Carol 
Tiderman, Craig Hindman, Steve 
Baty, Drew Eifert, Jonathon . 
Dunham, John Fox. Many thanks 
to Tom Williams for the shuttle 
service. Thanks to anyone else who 
helped but didn't put their name on 
the list. 
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Cave Mountain Cave 
"The Trip" 

by Raymond Louis Herlong, 


NSS, BATS 

Battlefield Area Troglodyte 


Society 


Seeing that the Air Blower in 
Hamilton Cave was listed as being 
for "very thin folk", my partner, 
Kim, and I signed up for the V AR 
trip to Cave Mountain Cave. Kim 
convinced me that she had little 
concern for my girth. (I'm a 
squeeze box 9 and she's a 7.) 

!onfusion regarding the starting 
tune left Kim and me in search of 
the cave by ourselves. Off we 
scorched, confident that we could 
catch the group. Our detailed map, 
sketched on a paper fragment with a 
wet pencil, contained several lines, a 
square and some little squiggles, all 
of which made sense, when accom­
panied with the rushed assurance: 
"just go across the field, the trail 
leads right to the mouth of the 
cave." 

Undaunted after a few wrong turns, 
we discovered a plethora of Vir­
ginia, West Virginia and DC plated 
cars, all with the familiar yellow 
bats tag. With renewed enthusiasm 
we set off across the field, only 30 
minutes behind our group. ''Now if 
we can only hurry ... urn ... " across 
the  eld \Ùere three trails in widely 
varymg directions. We struck off 
on the less worn but widest, as the 
"injun" and path-finding skills of my 
�outh emerged. A bent twig, a 
Jostled stone, scuffed moss on a 
log ... surely they went this way! I'm 
still convinced that Kim was only 
lucky when she refused to follow 
my musterings and stuck to the 
trail. After all I've lWr'ef rarely 
been lost. 
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After climbing to the top of a very 
steep hill, crossing two ungated 
fences (the map didn't indicate any 
fences), and taking untold side 
excursions following, what could 
only be the deliberate backtracking 
of cavers hiding their trail, we threw 
in the towel. After all, we were on a 
mountain top and I'd not heard of 
caves at such high elevations. Our 
rascally group was nowhere to be 
found. 

Another hour, and several side 
searches later, we were back at the 
car thinking of the benefits of 
caving without a cave, . when we 
observed two hunters ... with caving 
helmets? A brief introduction later 
we learned that the trail Kim had 
insisted on was correct. There were 
two ungated fences, and not only 
that, the trail ended far short of the 
cave, becoming a deer path winding 
around Cave Mountain. "But my 
map ... " We were off again. 

The deer trail resembled more of a 
snake trail and we followed the now 
clear evidence of unskilled hikers 
sliding off the path. "Surely they 
went this way... look... scuffed 
moss." 

Four hours after starting, we arrived 
at the cave mouth and it's wondrous 
setting, high above· the river. The 
view took our breath away! 

Cave MOllntain Cave? Well ... it's a. 
straight shot with loads of break­
down, few formations and black 
soot-like stuff on everything. But 
the trip there was worth it! 

By the way, did I mention that it 
rained all day? 
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K-12 Educators 

Please Read This 


By Barbara Moss 

If you are a teacher of grades K -12 
in the V AR area PLEASE respond 
to this inquiry. I am looking to get a 
list of V AR teachers' addresses and 
or/ e-mail addresses in order to 
share Education Resources, and 
solicit ideas for sharing lesson 
plans/ units on caving! karst. I have 
a few activities already in hand: 
these need volunteers to review 
before the activities are made 
available to borrow from the NSS 
or from other sources. Thank you ; 
Barbara Moss, Chairperson, 
Environmental Education Commit­
tee of the NSS. 
e-mail: KE4BVQ@amsat.org 
7713 Shreve Rd., Falls Church VA 
22043 (703)573-1068. 
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New Business: 

r\ Host for the Fall 97 V AR - Pine 
Mtn. 
Will be held on the 2nd or 3rd 
weekend in October in Lee Co, Y A. 
at the Cumberland Gap Historical 
Park. There are 20 caves in the 
park. 

Host for the Spring 98 VAR 
John Fox volunteered the New 
River Valley Grotto 

Sharps Cave For Sale - George 
Dasher 
The cave is not for sale. The owner 
has given lip on cave for pay. It is 
possible that the owner might sell a 
couple of acres and the entrance. 

USFS logging near My Cave 
Helicopter logging and clear cutting 
has landowners upset. A coalition 
has been fonned to fight the 
logging. They have approached the 
DNR, but they said it is inappro­
priate to use endangered species to 
fight this case. 

COG Report - Craig Hindman 
A motion was passed by COG to 
investigate putting old newsletters 
on an archivally permanent medium. 

Convention Coordinating Com­
mittee - Carol Tidennan 
Looking for a representative from 
each region to develop interest in 
hosting NSS Conventions. 

GNIS (geographic names informa­
tion system) 
Contractors are gathering informa­
tion on caves and other features 
with longitude and latitude. TIllS 
infonnation would be accessible 
through the www. The west 
threatened to sue regarding the 
publication of Federally and State 
owned caves. The caves have 
temporally been dropped from, the 
list. Phil Lucas, Doug Medville and 
Fred Wefer are interfacing with 
WV ASS. Infonnation is being sold 
to commercial interests without 
copyrights. Phase I is done in 20 
stares. Hawaii will give all names 
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and counties for their caves, but no 
exact locations, except for 3 or 4. 
Lucas and Medville are trying to 
accomplish the same for the V AR 
through WVASS. VSS & WVASS 
are to develop a common plan. A 
motion was made by Andy Reeder 
that the VAR support the ongoing 
efforts of Lucas, Medville & Wefer 
in behalf ofYSS & WVASS 
regarding GNIS. DC seconded. 
Passes. YSS & WV ASS abstained. 

Ground Water Seminar - George 
Dasher 
The Kentucky Geological Survey 
says the topo map system is 
obsolete. 7112 minute maps wi \I be 
discarded. GIS is the way to go. 
Maps will be created on demand 
and will be available digitally rather 
than on paper. He requested that the 
V AR and others write them asking 
them not to go in this direction. 

Grant 

Tri-State moved Andy Reeder be 
the representative from V AR to 
attend facilitator training for Project 
Underground, for a sum total for 
$350. PSC seconded. Opposed ­
Germany Valley, DC, Charlottes­
ville, PSC, Greenbrier Abstaining -
B.A.T.S. In favor - rest. Motion 
passed 
Andy is to report back to the V AR. 

Elections: 

Chairman - Ted Andrus 
Vice-Chainnan - Craig Hindman 
Secretary - Carol Tiderman 
Treasurer - Ted Kayes 

Announcements: 

o Blue Ridge circulated fliers on , 
the program "Masters of the 
NightlBeyond the Lost Water­
fall" to be presented in the Sci­
ence Museum of Western Vir­
ginia in Roanoke. 

• Evelyn Bradshaw announced 
copies of the membership could 
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be obtained from her on re­
quest. 

• Bill Bussey said the Attendance 
at OTR 96 was 2195 with 60 
some day passes and 42 ven­
dors - totaling 2304. The aver­
age age of attendees was 33 112 
years. 

• Andy Reeder announced there 
would be a Grand Caverns 
Restoration on Easter Weekend. 

• Bob Hoke had the latest Closed 
Cave List available. 

• Bill Bussey requested name tag 
holders please be returned. 

• Leecee Molina said there was 
plenty of soda and salad left 
and for everyone to help them­
selves. 

At 11:50 VPI made a motion to 
adjourn. Independent Bill Nelson 
seconded. Passed 

Respectfully submitted: 

Carol Tiderman 
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